

OVERFLOW MEETING

MINUTES

May 1, 2014
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Andrew Adams, Kia Asberg, David Belcher, Lisa Bloom, Shawn Collins, Chris Cooper, Yang Fan, George Ford, AJ Grube, Mary Jean Herzog, Beth Huber, Leroy Kauffman, Rebecca Lasher, Erin McNelis, Steve Miller, Alison-Morrison-Shetlar, Leigh Odom, Kathy Starr,  Wes Stone, Karyn Tomczak, Cheryl Waters-Tormey, John Whitmire

Members with Proxies:
David Hudson, Will Lehman, David McCord, Justin Menickelli, Malcolm Powell,
Members Absent: 
Katy Ginanni
Recorder: 

Ann Green
This meeting is a continuation of the Faculty Senate meeting of April 24, 2014.

NEW BUSINESS________________________________________________________________________

Discussion began on the resolution from Faculty Assembly of proposed revisions to the Post Tenure Review Policy. 
Mary Jean Herzog explained that Chancellor Belcher was on the General Administration (GA) Post-Tenure Review Working Group and is here today to help answer any questions on this topic. 
Q/C: There wasn’t much justification given as to why the (GA Post Tenure Review Working Group) was created?

A: Chancellor Belcher explained that he was on the Personnel and Tenure Committee a year ago, but that he wasn’t on the committee when it was initially formed. In 2012-13, while he was on the committee they had a series of tutorials on various aspects of faculty appointments. There were multiple board meeting sessions with faculty members, deans or provosts from various universities in the system to talk about things like the appointment, re-appointment hiring process and tenure and promotion. None of this was very familiar to the members of the Board of Governors (BOG). The members wanted understanding of processes and how processes were handled at the various campuses.’  It was a good opportunity for them to ask questions and learn about the system. He thinks there is a lot of skepticism and also, realism, about tenure in general. They know that tenure is here to stay. He thinks the feeling of the members of the Personnel and Tenure Committee is if we have this process of tenure and post tenure review, we want to assure ourselves and the people who appointed us to the BOG that tenure and our policies and processes are strong and assure a rigorous review to make sure that we have and continue to employ fabulous, first rate people.  He has heard it from members and the chair of the Personnel and Tenure Committee that this is about supporting the university system and it is to be a formative process to support faculty. It is coming from a good and supportive place. 
Q/C: So, this was not approved at the BOG? 

A: The topic was approved at the April meeting but some policy changes require hearing and votes at two consecutive meetings. It was brought up at the April meeting and there were a couple of not terribly substantive wording changes that were made. It will have to be heard again in June. Assuming it comes out of the Personnel and Tenure committee as approved with a second vote, then it will go to the full Board for their consideration. This is referring to UNC Policy Manual 400.3.3.

Q/C: I’m hearing from my faculty that this seems like a very redundant process. We already have an AFE process that we do every year. Why do we have to do this twice?

A: The working group – and there are differences in opinion, but I’ll give you a perspective – just as getting check marks every year does not necessarily result in tenure or promotion, the same can be said for AFEs and a cumulative review. …a collection of stuff done does not necessarily make a good whole. …the working group finds a distinction between short period success and overarching success framed within a trajectory…
Post tenure review has been in existence for years now and it’s not going away. 

Q/C: …the other comment was in regards to a change to a meets and exceeds expectation. There is a lot of skepticism about reward. 

A: I think that’s a very viable skepticism. As Mary Jean pointed out to me…the problem with this is there was never a reward system in place. GA will acknowledge the same thing. In the documents…the original documents talk about rewards and there was never anything and so the idea is that at least by adding a 3rd category it would give you an opportunity to support the people who are exceeding expectations. NC State has used this already and has begun to reward people who exceed expectations. Discussion continued. 
Q/C: …a perspective that some people have expressed to me… (unclear)…the idea of adding this sort of third tier with not so well defined criteria and then making that the new goal you have to reach in order to be rewarded…how are they supposed to exceed expectations with service to the community if they’re already working quite long days…
So, adding sort of implies there is another tier. The specific point with faculty is that there are other ways to document expectations besides putting it in this type of review. (Remainder unclear)

A: I would respond that I think the concern is fair. I think that again, part of the concern can be addressed through how we as a campus choose to implement, but I do understand where you’re coming from.
Q/C: …a system in place where faculty are competing for an exceeds for some small amount of money I don’t think is actually motivating to people... 

Q/C: In your April report you said that you thought that some of these things would come straight from the tenure review process on campus and so I wanted to hear you describe if you could, the ways that working group thought that the current processes are weak or deficient and what kind of data led into that.

A: A lot of it is anecdotal… coming from around the system. So you know, the working group was very small (7 of us) with 2 chancellors, 2 members of the board, the provost from ECU, Katherine Rigby who is the outgoing chair of Faculty Assembly and from ECU as well, and a dean of Arts & Sciences from NC State. I don’t know how we were chosen. I think there are anecdotal concerns about post tenure review. There are plenty of stories out there about people who have not achieved where they could have after receiving tenure and so I think one of the real issues is with the addition of review at the deans’ level. They could help to strengthen, perhaps, weaker review processes at the department head level. It is more than just sort of the review; there are faculty who aren’t doing what they’re supposed to and therefore we need to make sure we get to them. I think there is also – there is a lot more about helping faculty as they look at their trajectory within the context of the place and that has all kinds of things (such as) where is the department going, where is the institution’s vision of where the institution and how does the faculty member fit in that? I don’t see that as limiting. I truly do see that as formative. I see opportunities to guide faculty members in actually finding, perhaps, people outside his/her department who are working on similar approaches to college-wide goals. I’m not necessarily talking about scholarship, although, I guess it could be. In terms of teaching emphasis, if it’s a writing across curriculum…or service opportunities within a certain unit. 

I did not hear it as they aren’t doing their job because enough people are being reprimanded or whatever. It’s also about ensuring the best possibly circumstances for supporting faculty and for helping them find a way forward given their own ownership of where they want to take their careers, but within the context of the institution where they happened to be.

Q/C: in general is a laudable goal and accords with the AAUP statement…it should be a formative process and not a process about accountability, my concern is that, and that’s what led to the friendly amendment that I suggested, a lot of the description of the resolution from Faculty Assembly was sort of consequential and based on assumption. I’m more concerned about the principal issue that if tenure really needs a rebuttable presumption of professional excellence, and that entails excellence in professional judgment which as a professional, I need to have that autonomy to make those decisions certainly within context of your discipline as well as your institution, I would kind of have a problem with 5 year goals or with benchmarks – if that were an optional sort of opportunity for faculty members to take advantage of mentoring, but I find it really problematic as a definitive imposition on someone who’s earned tenure if tenure really means a presumption of professional excellence.
A: I see where you are coming from and I guess again, part of my response is I think your concern can be addressed through a healthy implementation process where faculty do have the ownership of it…I ask you rhetorically, does every person you know who has tenure, do they have trajectory? Are they living up to the standard of excellence that we talked about? The answer to that is no. This is not punitive, but how can we help everybody sustain that level of excellence. That’s I think where this is coming from….

Discussion continued. 
WCU resolution which has been amended (per Chair Mary Jean Herzog). 

Vote on support for WCU Resolution on Post Tenure Review Policy as amended:

Yes: 24

No: 0

Abstain: 1

No Vote (Absent): 1
The vote passes. 
The next topic of discussion was the Resolution of Support for UNC Faculty Assembly Resolution on Transparency of Financial Impacts in Academic Program Prioritization Process. There is a resolution from Faculty Assembly and a resolution by WCU Faculty Senate Planning Team. 
It was noted that the resolution from the Senate Planning Team supports the Faculty Assembly resolution, but takes exception to the last Be it Resolved statement which refers to the requirement of a detailed report on all realized savings and/or costs of the implemented changes to be provided to the faculty and all other university constituencies.
The exception to the last “Be it Further Resolved” statement is due to the opinion that it is not implementable and consumes volumes of people’s time needlessly. The WCU Senate Planning Team resolution basically supports that there ought to be transparencies on savings, etc. but not be everything to everybody all the time for reporting.

Q/C: We had our reorganization task force a few years and the same idea came up. If we do reorganize structurally, we ought to see that the benefits are there. I think to get some feedback a year out or at some point in time is reasonable, but to ask for this for everybody forever is kind of ….unclear.

A: Right, and the way our resolution is written we are explaining that (it) is a little over the top.
…and the Reorganization Policy which I believe is number 26 really does include accountability for the process or reorganization which is not necessarily the same as prioritization.

Q/C: Could somebody from the Faculty Assembly speak to the history behind this resolution?

A: I think we have sister institutions where there is very little transparency and there is frustration and a lack of communication between faculty. That’s the way I see it.
A: This is reinforcing what was said earlier while the chancellor was here that WCU we have had times when we’ve had program prioritization that appears to be a vehicle for getting different people and different programs and it can be held up as this need for efficiency and savings, but it is in fact we have had times when it has been a gotcha kind of process. In other words, program prioritization ought to be a full process that if the claim is made that there are going to be savings because we’re going to get rid of programs or people then there needs to be evidence and data about them (new transparency). 
Q/C: you talking about academic program prioritization, but they’re talking about a lot more than prioritization. They are talking about structure of the organization, about consolidation of college & schools academic programs, so it seems to me that 1) that’s really incompatible – to have consolidation/reorganization is nothing to program prioritization and the other thing, is there are a lot of reasons for program prioritization besides just saving money. It could be we want to use the exact same amount of money but maybe put more money into a certain area; it’s not all about dollars and cents.

I would like the Planning Team to respond more to the point on program prioritization vs. all of these other restructurings that are referred.

Q/C: one thing you could say…in all of the justification of their whereas’ they only mention program prioritization... It’s in their ‘therefore be it resolved’ that they then come in with talk about reorganization and so on. It’s assumed they are talking about reorganization…but…
Q/C: I would have a hard time voting for this given that ambiguity and you can’t clean that up. Any reorganization-we reorganize all the time.

Q/C from Provost Morrison-Shetlar: I might be able to give an example of how this might encompass all of things you are talking about. Elizabeth City for example have gone from multiple schools and colleges in which they have reduced the administrative costs, they’ve reduced programs and basically the whole institution is now completely different looking at multiple levels including and possibly as a result of program prioritization. I think that…would be an example of when everything is in there as a result of doing one side. There’s no sense in having a college with one program and 32 students. So, as a result in…significant changes in the overall structure…

Discussion continued. 

Q/C: It looks like a narrow justification for something bigger that they are asking for...
A from Chair Herzog: If you look back to our resolution it’s clear that we saying that the one statement is too encompassing. Ours supports in spirit and principle, the resolution regarding transparency of financial impacts. 

Discussion continued. 
Vote on support for WCU Resolution of Support for UNC Faculty Assembly resolution on Transparency of Financial Impacts in Academic Program Prioritization Process:

Yes: 19
No: 6
Abstain: 0
No Vote (Absent): 1
The vote passes. 

The next discussion was on the WCU Resolution of Support for UNC Faculty Assembly resolution on General Education Council’s work on Student Learning Outcomes Assessment.
Q/C: …we don’t want ETS to do it, but we’ll do it because we have to do it, right?

Q/C: well, we’re going to work with ETS to do it.

Q/C: there’s a lot of questions with this.

Q/C: One approach is for each campus to develop its own system for evaluating student work in those areas that everyone is going to evaluate as opposed to hiring Princeton or whatever.

Q/C: But, we said as a university system, we’ve got these 2 core competencies that are universal and so if they are so universal then it seems there ought to be a universal assessment tool so that we can actually compare apples to apples. 

Q/C: there was a lot of talk about not using standardized assessment on those 2 core areas, but having much more individualized, say senior project type of thing. I know in education we went that way along time ago with having students develop portfolios and proving accomplishments through different processes than standardized tests and it’s worked out very well. 
Q/C: it seems like the Faculty Assembly is proposing a lot of things that everybody would agree with in spirit but they’re really not thinking through the implementation details…
Q/C: it’s a result of the whole process…

Q/C: yes and some people are (not happy) the administrators are taking away our rights as faculty, but again, roll it into the legislature.

Q/C: ….this year and probably last year, under our current administration I feel as if we have much more voice, but there have been times when we have not had a voice and many of these resolutions bring up those periods and those particular administrators who have harmed the faculty voice.
Discussion continued.

A friendly amendment was incorporated into the WCU resolution to add that there is concern with the statement within the UNC Faculty Assembly Resolution that “there is no evidence of the educational effectiveness and validity of global assessment of student learning.” 

Vote on support for WCU Resolution of Support for UNC Faculty Assembly resolution on General Education Council’s work on Student Learning Outcomes Assessment

Yes: 19

No: 0

Abstain: 1

No Votes (Absent): 3
The vote passes. 
Chair Herzog raised the topic of committee appointments and elections which occurred last week in the April 24 meeting. The Athletics Committee vote had resulted in a tie. The athletics committee is composed of appointed and elected members. One faculty member is appointed by the Faculty Senate for a 3-year terms, 3 are elected by general faculty and 3 are appointed by the chancellor. At this time, only one person is needed from Faculty Senate. Mary Jean shared the distribution of membership by colleges.  Lisa Bloom offered to concede which allowed for Paul Johnson to be the representative for the Athletics Committee. This helped to fill membership with a representative from the College of Business, a college that was not already represented. 
SENATE

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Provost Report/Alison Morrison-Shetlar:

The provost report was distributed with the meeting materials earlier and is available on SharePoint. Provost Morrison-Shetlar asked for questions about any of the items reported and discussed some of the points from her written report: 1) A new Boyer Scholarship statement is going to go into every ad going forward, 2) The Carnegie application has been submitted and the provost thanked Betty Farmer, Carol Burton and Lane Perry for their hard work on this, 3) The Kimmel School dean search is coming along nicely with the search company working hard to get us the right people and there is hope for a start date for the new dean of July 1,  4) Candidates are currently on campus interviewing for the associate provost position, 5) The International Programs and Services division is being overseen by Lowell Davis, assistant vice chancellor for student success while a search is going on for a new director. This program is being completely reorganized and some new standards are being brought in to support faculty who are doing study abroad. The provost thanked Jill Cargile who directed the division in the interim. 
Q/C: Is there a timeline for when we will find out about the Carnegie?
A: … I believe it will be during the summer, but I don’t know exact dates.

Q/C: The Boyer thing, is this a done deal, in all ads? Faculty are expected to integrate student learning with scholarship engagement to enhance the cultural enrichment of the university?
A: that is the old version…the new statement is the statement on the bottom. 

The provost asked if the format of the Provost Report is a fair method of communicating information. She also mentioned that the Provost Newsletter will be continued and there has been good feedback from that. It will be quite a large volume as she includes things like where we are with program prioritization and where we are and what we are doing with some of our initiatives. The next version is about 9 pages and we will continue to celebrate faculty and students and also update with where we are with current key issues in academic affairs.
Chair Report/Mary Jean Herzog:
The chair report was distributed with the meeting materials and is available on SharePoint. Chair Herzog shared that this is her last chair report. She mentioned the proposed calendar on Sharepoint and asked for final annual reports from council chairs. Next year, Leroy Kauffman, as Faculty Senate chair will take up some of the suggestions about the Athletics Committee. Wes Stone will not be chair-elect of the Senate next year because he has accepted a position as interim department head. 

Rebecca Lasher said they will be asking for nominations in July for the chair-elect position and it will be voted upon when faculty come back in August.

Chair Herzog thanked everyone and expressed that it has been great to get to know many people from around campus in her capacity as chair. The group applauded her and Chair-elect Leroy Kauffman thanked her and Secretary Rebecca Lasher for all their work. 

The meeting was adjourned. 
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ATTACHMENT 1:


VOTING RECORD for 5/1/14 Overflow Meeting  
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Beth Huber H Y Y Y


Christopher Cooper H Y N Y


Erin McNelis H Y N Y


John Whitmire H Y N Y


Malcolm Powell PR Y Y Y


Will Lehman PR Y Y Y


AJ Grube H Y Y No Vote


Leroy Kauffman H Y N Y


Steve Miller H Y N Abstain


Yang Fan H Y Y Y


David McCord PR Y Y Y


Justin Menickelli PR Y Y No Vote


Kia Asberg H Y Y Y


Lisa Bloom H Y Y Y


Mary Jean Herzog H Y Y Y


Alison Morrison-
Shetlar


—
— — —


David Belcher H — — —


Andrew Adams H Y Y Y


Karyn Tomczak H Y Y Y


Kathy Starr H Y Y Y


Leigh Odom H Y N Y


Rebecca Lasher H Abstain Y Y


Shawn Collins PR Y Y Y


David Hudson PR Y Y Y


Katy Ginanni A No Vote No Vote No Vote


George Ford H Y Y Y


Wes Stone H Y Y Y


Cheryl Waters-Tormey H Y Y Y


Totals


YES: 24


NO: 0


A: 1


DNV: 1


YES: 19


NO: 6 


A: 0


DNV: 1


YES: 22


NO: 0


A: 1


DNV: 3


Voting Key: 


Y - Yes


N- No


A- Abstain


DNV-Did Not Vote






